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TOWN OF RYE –SELECT BOARD 

Monday, February 08, 2021 

5:30 p.m. – Via Zoom 

 

 

  

Present:  Chair Phil Winslow, Selectman Bill Epperson and Selectwoman Mae Bradshaw 

 

Others Present:  Town Administrator Becky Bergeron 

 

 

5:30 p.m. 

 

I. CALL TO ORDER 

 

Chair Winslow called the meeting to order at 5:35 p.m. 

 

II. NON-PUBLIC SESSION (1) PER RSA 91-A:3, II (l) Legal Advice 

 

At 5:35 p.m., Phil Winslow made a motion to go into Non-Public Session per RSA 91-A:3 II 

(l) Legal Advice.  Seconded by Bill Epperson.  Roll Call: Winslow – Yes, Epperson – Yes, 

Bradshaw - Yes. 

 

At 6:24 p.m., Mae Bradshaw made a motion to come out of Non-Public Session.  Seconded by Bill 

Epperson.  Roll Call: Winslow – Yes, Epperson – Yes, Bradshaw - Yes. 

 

6:30 p.m. 

 

III. CALL TO ORDER AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

Chair Winslow called the meeting to order 6:30 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

Motion by Phil Winslow to seal the minutes of the 5:30 p.m. non-public session.   

Seconded by Bill Epperson. 

Roll Call Vote:  Bill Epperson – Aye; Mae Bradshaw – Aye; Phil Winslow – Aye. 

Motion Passed. 

 

Reading of Attestation 

 

Statement by Phil Winslow: 

 

As Chair of the Select Board for the Town of Rye, I find that due to the State of Emergency 

declared by the Governor as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic and in accordance with the 

Governor’s Emergency Order #12 pursuant to Executive Order 2020-04, this public body is 

authorized to meet electronically.   
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Please note that there is no physical location to observe and listen contemporaneously to this 

meeting, which was authorized pursuant to the Governor’s Emergency Order.  However, in 

accordance with the Emergency Order, I am confirming that we are providing public access to 

the meeting by telephone, with additional access possibilities by video and other electronic 

means.  We are utilizing Zoom for this electronic meeting.  All members of the board have the 

ability to communicate contemporaneously during this meeting through this platform, and the 

public has access to contemporaneously listen and, if necessary, participate in this meeting 

through dialing the following phone number: 646-558-8656 and Password:143241 or by clicking 

on the following website address:  www.zoom.com ID #825 9274 6618. 

 

a) Public notice has been provided to the public for the necessary information for accessing 

the meeting, including how to access the meeting using Zoom telephonically.  

Instructions have also been provided on the Town of Rye website town.rye.nh.us  

 

b) Providing a mechanism for the public to alert the public body during the meeting if there 

are problems with access. 

 

c) Adjourning the meeting if the public is unable to access the meeting. 

In the event the public is unable to access the meeting, the meeting will be adjourned and 

rescheduled.   

 

Please note that all votes that are taken during this meeting shall be done by roll call vote.   

 

If anyone has a problem accessing the meeting please email the Town Administrator at: 

bbergeron@town.rye.nh.us  

 

In the event the public is unable to access the meeting, the meeting will be adjourned and 

rescheduled.  Please note that all votes that are taken during this meeting shall be done by roll 

call vote.   

 

Roll call attendance of Select Board: 

• Bill Epperson   

• Mae Bradshaw  

• Phil Winslow 

Note:  The Selectmen stated where they were at home and stated that their spouses were in 

the home during the meeting. 

 

IV.   ANNOUNCEMENTS  

 

A. Chair Winslow announced that town offices will be closed Monday, February 15, 2021 

for Presidents’ Day. 

  

 

http://www.zoom.com/
mailto:bbergeron@town.rye.nh.us
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V.  PUBLIC COMMENT – (at the beginning of the meeting, for any comment by any Rye 

resident on any topic.  Request time limit, up to 5 minutes each person.) 

 

• Howard Kalet, Co-Chairman of the Rye Energy Committee, reported that its his 

understanding that when Verizon rolls out 5G, which could be as soon as the end of 

the year, phones that work on 4G will continue to work on 4G.      

 

• Steven Borne, 431 Wallis Road, stated that he hopes the Select Board has a chance 

to talk about his email listed under ‘Consent Agenda’ regarding town government 

communication with residents.  He also spoke about ‘Discussion Item B’; Town Hall 

Safety Precautions.  He stated that if it is a concern about the town hall employees 

and space, he would assume that they will talk about using the old court room and 

space in the conference room in the Safety Building for office space. 

 

 

VI. CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – (to be discussed at the meeting only if pulled off the consent 

agenda by one of the three Selectmen.)  

 

A. Email rec’d from Steven Borne re: Town government communication with residents 

 

B. Email rec’d from Dominique Winebaum re:  Next update to the Master Plan 

 

Chair Winslow requested that both items be taken off the Consent Agenda for discussion.   

 

• Email rec’d from Steven Borne re: Town government communication with residents 

 

Chair Winslow reported that they have received several concerns on the part of Mr. Borne 

regarding agendas, notices and meeting minutes not being posted on the town website.  He asked 

Town Administrator Bergeron to address this issue. 

 

Town Administrator Bergeron reported that she has had an opportunity to speak to the staff 

about the posting of agendas, meeting minutes and information of public interest.  Effective 

immediately the following posting protocol will be followed: 

 

Agendas, meeting minutes, information of public interest will be posted on the Town maintained 

website first.  The Website will be used as the primary source of information for the Town; and 

as such, will be kept up to date with the most relevant information appearing in the 

announcement banner.  Subsequent to that, information will be posted in secondary area 

locations; such as, the Town Hall bulletin board, post office, and papers of general circulation.      

 

• Email rec’d from Dominique Winebaum re:  Next update to the Master Plan 

 

Chair Winslow reported that Mrs. Winebaum has concerns that the Master Plan is not being 

updated in a proper and timely fashion.  He asked that Town Administrator Bergeron contact 

Mrs. Winebaum.  Since the Master Plan is under the jurisdiction of the Planning Board, Mrs. 

Winebaum should contact the Planning Board Administrator to see if she can get on an agenda of 
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the Planning Board to discuss her concerns.  He stated that the Planning Board has plans to do a 

visioning session, but have expressed concerns that they need funds to do so.  The budget will 

not be approved until July 13th, so it will have to wait until that time.  This would be the decision 

of the Planning Board.     

 

 

 

VII.      DISCUSSION ITEMS 

 

A.    Energy Committee discussion with the Board (limit 30 minutes) 

 

Energy Committee Co-Chair Howard Kalet introduced the committee members in attendance:  

Lisa Sweet, Secretary; Tom Pfau, Co-Chair, Carl Nicolino, member and State 

Representative Jaci Grote.  

 

1. COMMUNITY Power plans for 2022 & HB315 

 

This was a 2022 objective to provide an option for community power.  A 2022 Warrant Article 

would offer all residential and commercial properties in town the opportunity to purchase power 

as a group purchase from a source.  If an individual wanted to opt out, they could.  This is a 

recent law and there are some towns in the State that are starting to roll this plan out.  Since the 

law was passed, there have been two house bills presented that would gut this whole plan, in 

particular HB315.  The Energy Committee and Representative Grote spent a lot of time 

discussing this at their last meeting.  The Committee has drafted a letter in opposition to this bill 

that they have provided to the Select Board for review and asked that they endorse the letter.   

 

Tom Pfau stated that this Bill (HB315) will cut into all the previsions/selling points of the 

original bill.   If HB315 passes it will take away the local control offered in the original bill. 

 

Howard Kalet explained that the original plan cuts Eversource out of the energy supply piece.  

With community power, Eversource would still deliver the energy but the Town would have the 

option to get renewable energy from wherever it chooses.  They would be able to choose 

multiple suppliers, reduce costs and have greener sources of energy.   

 

Lisa Sweet pointed out that there should be a savings to the customer (residents) due to the 

economy of scale.  The whole town would be purchasing energy together.  Also, there is a 

potential for Rye to get into a pool with other communities as well.   This are things that the 

Committee would like to research this next year.   

 

Representative Grote stated that there is a hearing on this bill Friday February 12th at 3:00 pm.  

She will make sure everyone has the link to listen to the hearing.  She will call the vice-chair of 

the committee that is presenting the bill to try to get an idea of what this is all about.   

 

Chair Winslow stated that he has no problem signing the letter written by the Energy Committee.  

He recommended that a copy be sent to Representative Kate Murray and Senator Tom Sherman.   
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The letter will be signed by members of the Select Board, Energy Committee and Representative 

Grote.     

 

 

2. Triennial efficiency plan – HB549 

 

Howard Kalet explained that this is a three-year plan that provides energy efficiency credits to 

encourage towns, cities and commercial buildings to invest in energy efficiency.  There was a 

surcharge that was supposed to start February 1st which would allow for additional energy 

efficient credits to be developed.  These are the types of credits that brought lighting efficiency 

to the Town of Rye.  The Energy Committee has taken advantage of these credits over the years.  

This bill will allow an even higher level of energy efficiency credits.  The Committee doesn’t 

have the details yet; however, it is money in a pool that comes from electric and natural gas bills 

and it will apply to all energy usage.  The proposal was passed, but is being delayed because of a 

concern regarding the effect these surcharges would have on the weakened economy, due to 

Covid.   

 

Tom Pfau explained that these are not new surcharges.  This is the system’s benefit charge that 

everyone pays every month.  The pennies at the bottom of the bill that go into a fund for things 

like weatherization, and LED lighting programs, etc.  The proposal is to increase that amount of 

system benefit charge.   

 

Representative Grote stated that there is no hearing schedule yet for this bill.  It is just being 

talked about in general.  She reported that she has been speaking with the chair of the PUC in 

regards to the telephone bill.  She has a call in to her to find out what the delay on this is all 

about.  She hasn’t heard back from her yet.   

 

The Committee has written a letter for the Select Board to sign in favor of this bill.  The Select 

Board agreed to support this effort and sign the letter.   

  

There is also a letter to be signed, which will to go to the Executive Director of the Utilities 

Commission to find out the status of the credits.   

 

 

3. HB225 

 

This is for net-metering credits.  If the Town were to have solar panels off-location, where they 

are not behind the meter and that power was net-metered to another location in town, those 

credits are potentially subject to change.  Currently, those net-metering credits could be 11, 12, 

or 13 cents per kilowatt hour.  This bill would bring it down to the wholesale level of 2 to 3 cents 

per kilowatt hour.  This would kill any incentive to have any remote panels in town.  Rye does 

not have any project like that in mind at this time, but it would take away the incentive for any 

future plans.   

 

Tom Pfau explained that this will affect not just the Town, but also any resident that currently 

has solar energy.   
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The Committee has written a letter in opposition to this bill and are asking the Select Board to 

endorse it.   

 

This bill is not scheduled yet for a hearing.  It was decided that in order to prevent this letter 

from being overlooked and not taken seriously, the other letters will be sent out that are 

scheduled for hearings.  They will wait for a couple of weeks to send this out.   

 

Representative Grote commented that she will notify the Town Administrator when the hearing 

is scheduled.  A letter can be prepared and signed at that time. 

 

All agreed.    

 

4. HB213 

 

This bill is in regards to renewable energy portfolio.  The current requirements, as previously 

endorsed, is 25% in year 2025.  What this bill does is reduce the requirement from 25% to 8%.  

This goes against the direction of what many other states in the Country have done, where they 

have much higher portfolio standards than New Hampshire. It is going in the wrong direction.    

   

This bill will be heard Friday, February 12th at 2:00 pm.   

 

Representative Grote stated that usually a bill like this doesn’t have a lot of “leg”; however, it is 

important to state the Town’s position.   She encouraged the Select Board to weigh in on it.  She 

pointed out that there are a lot of towns that have spent a considerable amount of money on 

renewable energy and solar panels.  This has created a lot of jobs and opportunities in New 

Hampshire.  She finds it strange that they want to cut all this off.  So, it is something that should 

be verbalized, because at the “end of the day”, the public’s opinion is what counts.  She added 

that she is thankful and applauds the work that the Energy Committee has done.  It is a 

remarkable committee.  They are knowledgeable and research orientated.  She also thanked the 

Select Board for being there as constituents and as members of the community.    

 

A letter not supporting this bill will be prepared and signed this week.   

 

5. Rye lighting upgrades update 

 

Howard Kalet reported that there are two phases to the upgrade.  One is the Library, which is 

under way and near completion.  The town garage/recycling center is next on the list. They are 

waiting on some parts to be delivered, which is about a month out.  The other piece is that the 

Town has not decided to go ahead with the upgrade of the lights at the Public Safety Building, 

which is the most expensive portion of the upgrade project.  The Committee is not sure what the 

incentives will be in 2021, but expect that they will be similar.  The plan is to move ahead and 

check to see what those numbers are.  However, in rough numbers, these lighting upgrades pay 

off in 2 ½ to 3 years with free financing.  Once they are paid off, the Town receives all the 

benefits of the upgrade by reducing the energy in the buildings.  With the school, the reduction 

was 19%.      
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6. Cost savings by changing energy supplier 

 

Tom Pfau reported that most of the town facilities have Eversource, which currently has the 

lowest rate.  There are eleven or twelve locations that are on other third-party vendors that are 

charging more.  The Library is on North American Power.  They are paying about .06 cents per 

kilowatt hour more than if they were on Eversource.  Some of the Water District facilities and 

the Public Safety Building are on Direct Energy and paying more than Eversource.  Eversource 

dropped their rates last summer and again in December, which will last until this summer.  The 

Energy Committee will be contacting the department heads and talking with them about 

changing over to Eversource.   

 

 

B.   Town Hall Safety Precautions 

 

Chair Winslow reported that there was a fire at the Jefferson Town Hall and all their paperwork 

was destroyed.  As a result of that, Town Administrator Bergeron has done an audit of the Rye 

Town Hall to see what paperwork would be involved, what risk they are taking and how to 

minimize those risks.   

 

Town Administrator Bergeron stated that she had a chance to speak with the staff in regards to 

documentation that could not be recovered, if there were to be a catastrophic event.  For the 

Assessing Department, the Town would lose all the property history files and documentation on 

veterans and elderly exemptions.  The Assessing Assistant has started building an online data 

base to covert those paper files to digital, in order to have a backup.  There is one fireproof 

cabinet for personnel records and tax records.  Everything else upstairs would be lost.  She 

pointed out that this is not terribly critical because most of that information is contained in the 

accounting software.  The Trust Funds only has one computer that is DOS driven and is not 

backed up, so all that history would be lost.   

 

Town Administrator Bergeron continued that in the Building Inspectors Office, all thirty -two 

filing cabinets are not fire proof.  All records would be destroyed and irrecoverable, as they are 

not in digital format.  There have been discussions over the years of scanning and digitizing this 

information.  It has been cost prohibited; however, it is time to reinvestigate the cost benefit of 

digitizing those records.  The Town Clerk/Tax Collectors Office is the most problematic for 

Town Hall.  The vault in that office is not fire proof because the cement between the fireproof 

blocks is cracked.  If there were to be a fire, the records in the vault would not be protected.  She 

has asked Tax Collector DeCotis and Chief Cotreau to reach out to vendors to find what would 

be entailed to bring the vault up to fireproof standards.  She noted that Fire Chief Cotreau and 

one of his lieutenants will be conducting a fire inspection on the building, so some of the 

concerns can start to be addressed.  An electrician will be visiting Town Hall to inspect the 

electrical panels.  Also, Lamprey Oil will be doing an inspection on the boilers to make sure they 

are functioning properly.   

 

Chief Cotreau stated the Town Hall is a beautiful building.  However, it is not a modern building 

and there are numerous avenues of fire spread.  He explained that during the inspection, they will 
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be looking for fire prevention and life safety items; things that can be changed or altered 

immediately to make a significant difference.  They will then develop a list of issues beyond that.    

At the end of the inspection, they should have a good report and a good idea of the liabilities.  He 

noted that he will report back to the Board with his findings and recommendations.  

 

 

C.    Coalition Communities Discussion 

 

Town Administrator Bergeron updated the Board as to the progress happening with the coalition.  

There is a memorandum of understanding between the individual communities and the City of 

Portsmouth to continue with the process of hiring a lobbyist to oppose the SWAP Donor-

Receiver Town Legislation.  She asked the Board for a vote to authorize the Town Administrator 

to sign the memorandum of understanding.   

 

Motion by Phil Winslow to authorize the Town Administrator to sign the memorandum of 

understanding with the City of Portsmouth.  Seconded by Bill Epperson.   

Roll Call Vote:  Bill Epperson – Aye; Mae Bradshaw – Aye; Phil Winslow – Aye. 

Motion Passed. 

  

 

VIII.  CORRESPONDENCE  

 

A. Email rec’d from Alex Herlihy, RHS Museum Director, requesting the Town donate 

the painting of the Parsonage building that hangs in the Town Hall to the museum.   

 

The Board agreed to donate the picture, as well as the plaque that hung on the side of the 

Parsonage to the Town Museum.  Chair Winslow asked that a picture be taken of the two pieces 

being donated and a letter of receipt be signed by the Historic Society as documentation for the 

Town’s records.    

 

 

IX. NEW BUSINESS – None 

 

 

X.         OLD BUSINESS 

 

Administrator Bergeron reported that Planning Administrator, Kim Reed and Town Attorney 

Donovan had a meeting with Chip Fredette and Attorney Weaver from Verizon.  Chip Fredette is 

reasonably assured that the construction on the tower at Port Way will be started and completed 

in 2021.  They are waiting on the tower foundation plan.  Once that is received, they will bring it 

to the Building Inspector for the permit issue.  Once the construction is started at Port Way, the 

plan is to release the Brackett Road application.    
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XI. OTHER BUSINESS 

 

Chief Cotreau reported that he was notified by the State this week that they will be doubling their 

resources at each of the state sights for the Covid vaccine.  They will be running 12 hours a day, 

7 days a week.  The State is reaching out to the municipalities fire departments for help.  Rye has 

three paramedics that are qualified and willing to help and the Chief feels very strongly that Rye 

should be involved.   This is something that the individuals will do on their own time.  They will 

just report to him as to when they will be engaged and he will coordinate the time with them.  

They will be paid at their overtime rate, through the Town, and the Town will be reimbursed 

through DHHS.  He asked for the Board’s Support.   

 

The Board expressed their appreciation to the department members that have taken the initiative 

to get involved with the process.  They gave the Chief their support.    

 

A. Meeting Minutes 

1. Non-Public Session, Wednesday, January 20, 2021 (1) per RSA 91-A:3, II (1) 

Legal Advice 

 

Motion by Phil Winslow to seal the non-Public minutes of Wednesday, January 20, 2021.  

Seconded by Bill Epperson.   

Roll Call Vote:  Bill Epperson – Aye; Mae Bradshaw – Aye; Phil Winslow – Aye. 

Motion Passed. 

 

There was one correction noted:  In the second line from the bottom the number 2.33 should be 

2.3. 

 

Motion by Bill Epperson to accept the non-public minutes of Wednesday, January 20, 2021 

as amended.  Seconded by Mae Bradshaw.   

Roll Call Vote:  Bill Epperson – Aye; Mae Bradshaw – Aye; Phil Winslow – Aye. 

Motion Passed. 

 

 

2. Meeting, Monday, January 25, 2021, 5:30 via ZOOM  

 

Motion by Bill Epperson to approve the meeting minutes of Monday, January 25, 2021 as 

written.  Seconded by Mae Bradshaw.   

Roll Call Vote:  Bill Epperson – Aye; Mae Bradshaw – Aye; Phil Winslow – Aye. 

Motion Passed. 

 

3. Non-Public Session, Monday, January 25, 2021 (1) per RSA 91-A:3 II (a) 

Personnel 

 

Motion by Bill Epperson to seal the non-Public minutes of Monday, January 25, 2021.  

Seconded by Mae Bradshaw.   

Roll Call Vote:  Bill Epperson – Aye; Mae Bradshaw – Aye; Phil Winslow – Aye. 

Motion Passed. 
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Motion by Phil Winslow to accept the non-Public minutes of Monday, January 25, 2021 as 

written.  Seconded by Mae Bradshaw.   

Roll Call Vote:  Bill Epperson – Aye; Mae Bradshaw – Aye; Phil Winslow – Aye. 

Motion Passed. 

 

  

ADJOURNMENT 

Motion by Bill Epperson to Adjourn at 7:45 p.m.  Seconded by Mae Bradshaw.   

Roll Call Vote:  Phil Winslow – Aye; Bill Epperson – Aye; Mae Bradshaw – Aye. 

Motion passed 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Respectfully Submitted 

Dyana F. Ledger  
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